
April 16, 2012 

TO: Honorable Mayor and City Council 

FROM: Human Services and Recreation Department 

SUBJECT: ADOPTION OF PASSPORT TO FUN YOUTH SCHOLARSHIP POLICY 
AND PROGRAM FOR HUMAN SERVICES AND RECREATION 

RECOMMENDATION: 

It is recommended that the City Council: 

1. Find that the approval of the Passport to Fun Youth Scholarship Policy and 
Program is exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") 
pursuant to State CEQA Guidelines Section 15273 (Rates, Tolls, Fares, and 
Charges) and State CEQA Guidelines Section 15061(b)(3) (General Rule); and 

2. It is recommended that the City Council approve the proposed Passport to Fun 
Youth Scholarship Policy and Program for Human Services and Recreation 
programs and services (attachments A, B and C). 

RECREATION & PARKS COMMISSION RECOMMENDATION: 

At its meeting of April 3, 2012, the Recreation & Parks Commission voted to 
recommend to the City Council that it approve the staff recommendation. The 
Commission also requested that the Human Services & Recreation Director include a 
provision in the policy that affords families who experience a family hardship or life 
event with an opportunity to participate in the program as needed. 

BACKGROUND: 

On March 12, 2012, the City Council approved the Department's new pricing strategy 
and fee schedule. As part of that strategy, user fees were adjusted to avoid program 
reductions and staff layoffs due to the City'$ budget shortfall. Additionally, the revised 
fee structure is also designed to help maintain and even expand current programs. 
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Under the plan, fees for existing programs are designed to increase modestly over the 
course of the next four years and will generally remain less expensive than comparable 
programs run by non-City agencies within the region. For those who may not have the 
ability to pay, a Passport to Fun Youth Scholarship Program is being proposed as part 
of the strategy to ensure all Pasadena youth residents have access to quality 
recreational programs. The City does not have a citywide scholarship program in place 
and the proposed program will expand recreational opportunities to all those who 
qualify. 

The Passport to Fun will provide scholarships to participants age 17 and under living in 
Pasadena or attending a school within the Pasadena Unified School District. To provide 
for fair and consistent implementation of the program, the policy set forth includes a 
number of guidelines that outline qualifications to participate in the program, a process 
for approval, and parameters for the overall administration of the program. In addition 
to meeting residency requirements, families must meet the U.S. Department of Housing 
and Urban Development's (HUD) moderate, very-low to extremely-low income 
guidelines which are used to establish eligibility thresholds. The intent of this means­
testing is to ensure program integrity which will be established in a manner that 
balances administrative simplicity and efficiency, and individual confidentiality and 
dignity, with the need to verify eligibility. 

In the event a family is not able to provide the required documentation, the policy also 
lays out criteria for processing emergency scholarships and City staff will work with 
potential applicants to review I approve supplemental documentation that considers a 
family hardship or life event. As suggested by the Recreation and Parks Commission, 
the application and application instructions will be available in both English and Spanish 
and will be available on the City's website as well as all Community and Recreation 
Centers in hardcopy format. 

In addition to offering the Passport to Fun Youth Scholarship Program, the Human 
Services and Recreation Department will continue to offer free and affordable 
recreational opportunities for youth as well as adults at City parks and recreation 
facilities. These activities include the Let's Move children's fitness program, adult 
aerobics, Guitars Not Guns program, ballet classes, 100 Pasadena Residents Get Fit, 
and adult Zumba to name a few. 

ANALYSIS: 

As part of the analysis in framing the Passport to Fun Youth Scholarship Policy and 
Program, staff considered recommendations from the 2012 Pricing Strategy prepared 
by PROS Consulting that took into account best practices of similar programs 
throughout the nation. Staff also reviewed scholarship programs administered by the 
cities of Burbank, San Jose, Riverside, Fontana, Baldwin Park and Long Beach. 
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These cities utilize HUD income guidelines to determine eligibility, which the Human 
Services and Recreation Department will rely on as well. Originally staff considered 
using the eligibility criteria for the National Free and Reduced Lunch Program to 
determine qualified applicants. However, based on the fact that this program does not 
require verifying proof of income and household size, staff determined that this method 
for qualifying families would not lend towards effective accountability and oversight of 
the program. 

Key highlights of the policy are summarized below: 

• Passport to Fun Youth Scholarships are allocated annually and are valid for the 
entire fiscal year in which it is granted and as funds are available. 

• Up to $150 annually will be available to Passport to Fun holders for general 
recreation contract classes, swim lessons and/or youth sports. These funds do 
not apply towards the After School Program or seasonal day camp fees. 

• For general programs and activities (includes general recreation activities such 
as classes, youth sports, seasonal day camps or excursions), scholarships will 
be provided in the form of a discounted rate of 50°/o (meeting any of the required 
HUD income guidelines) off the total program/activity fee minus registration fee, if 
applicable and any supply fees. Programs not directly administered by City staff 
or independent contract class instructors are also not eligible for scholarships 
(e.g., private summer camps such as Camp Shi'ini, Tom Sawyer Camp, etc). 

• Up to 50°/o (meets moderate to very low-income HUD guidelines) or 100% 
(meets extremely-low HUD income guidelines) scholarships will be available for 
children enrolled in the City's After School and seasonal camp programs. 

COMMISSION CONSIDERATION AND COMMUNITY MEETINGS: 

This item was subject to a preliminary review by the Parks and Recreation Commission 
on March 6, 2012 and the City Council on March 12, 2012. Staff conducted three 
community meetings with a total of 40 residents in attendance to provide a conceptual 
review of the policy and gain feedback. Staff met with members of the Recreation 
Subcommittee of the Parks and Recreation Commission for review and input in 
developing the program and policy on two separate occasions. The Commission also 
requested that the Human Services & Recreation Department include a provision in the 
policy that affords families who experience a family hardship or life event with an 
opportunity to participate in the program as needed. 
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ENVIRONMENTAL ANALYSIS: 

The proposed Passport to Fun Scholarship Program has been determined to be 
statutorily exempt from CEQA per Section 15273 (Rates, Tolls, Fares, and Charges). 
Under Section 15273, CEQA does not apply to the establishment, modification, 
structuring, restructuring, or approval of rates, tolls, fares, or other charges by public 
agencies which the public agency finds are for the purpose of: 

1. Meeting operating expenses, including employee wage rates and fringe benefits, 
2. Purchasing or leasing supplies, equipment, or materials, 
3. Meeting financial reserve needs and requirements, 
4. Obtaining funds for capital projects, necessary to maintain service within existing 

services areas, or 
5. Obtaining funds necessary to maintain such intra-city transfers as are authorized 

by city charter. 

The proposed Passport to Fun Scholarship Program is an administrative function that 
meets requirements 1 and 5 of the statutory exemption as listed above. 

Further, the Passport to Fun Scholarship Program does not commit the City of 
Pasadena to a definitive course of action and no construction activities will be 
undertaken pursuant to this amendment. Accordingly, this amendment is also exempt 
from the California Environmental Quality Act pursuant to State CEQA Guidelines 
Section 15061 (b)(3); the general rule that CEQA applies only to projects which have the 
potential for causing a significant effect on the environment. Where it can be seen with 
certainty that there is no possibility that the activity in question may have a significant 
effect on the environment, the activity is not subject to CEQA. 

FISCAL IMPACT: 

The Passport to Fun Program is funded in multiple ways: (1) Fundraising, (2) the City's 
General Fund, and (3) User Fees (recreation classes, facility rentals, etc). The policy 
recommends that 5°/o of the net program revenues generated through recreation user 
fees to be allocated to the Passport to Fun Youth Scholarship Program on an annual 
basis. The Department does not anticipate directing recreational user fees into the 
Scholarship Fund during the 2012-13 Fiscal Year as the City will not net enough in user 
fee revenues to fund the scholarship program. The general fund combined with fund­
raising will be the primary source of income for the program the first year out. 

In subsequent years, modest program fee increases will begin supplementing the 
Passport to Fun Program and these funds will carry-forward each fiscal year to ensure 
the scholarship fund balance remains healthy and grows as recreational opportunities 
offered by the Department increase. 
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Finally, the Human Services and Recreation Director or their designee may adjust the 
actual percent going forward based on program increases, and on the demand for the 
program during the mid-year and/or annual budget update. Additional funding will be 
sought through donations and contributions by private donors, the Human Services and 
Recreation Department, and the Recreation and Parks Foundation. 

Below is an overview of projected scholarship funding for the first year of 
implementation with projections based on current users accessing scholarships: 

Passport To Fun Needs* 

Program Funding Need 

Aquatics -lessons $8,550 

After School Program* $530,500 

Day Camps & Neighborhood Camps* $53,029 

Youth Sports $5,840 

Youth Soccer $15,750 

Contract Programs $16,000 

Youth Fitness/Boxing $600 

Total $630,269 

*Note: The assessment of scholarship needs 1s based on 2011 program 
experiences Passport to Fun will need approximately $630,269 to provide 
the same level of scholarships; $583,529 in scholarships will be offset by 
the City's general fund. 

Program registration fees collected in FY 2013 are scheduled to provide for $583,529 in 
scholarships for the After School Program and seasonal camps. The Human Services 
and Recreation Department plans to raise $46,7 40 in funds to provide support for 
classes, aquatics and other general recreation services. To date, in partnership with 
LA84 and the Recreation and Parks Foundation, the City has raised $20,000 in 
scholarships with an additional $26,740 in funding still needed. Staff will continue 
working with the Recreation and Parks Foundation to establish an annual fundraising 
campaign specifically for youth scholarships. 
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The Passport to Fun Youth Scholarship Program will be reviewed on an annual basis 
with the Recreation and Parks Commission. Human Services and Recreation staff will 
track usage of the program on a consistent basis and the scholarship program may be 
subject to revisions and updates based on user needs, changes and/or demands of 
services/programs, as well as new and emerging community needs. Modifications to 
the discounts will also be considered annually as part of the City's budgetary process as 
presented to the City Council Finance Committee. 

Director, Human Services & Recreation 

Approved by: 












